Testimony

Tom Davis

President, Federal City Council

Committee on Government Oversight and the Workforce

"The Stay-at-Home Federal Workforce: Another Biden-Harris Legacy"

January 15, 2025

Chairman Comer and Members of the Committee, I appreciate the opportunity to testify today. I am Tom Davis, President of the Federal City Council, a civic organization established in 1954 dedicated to the improvement of our nation's capital. We work at the intersection of federal and local Washington to create a more economically and socially vibrant District of Columbia.

Washington D.C. is the epicenter of federal operations, with 374,000 federal employees in the region representing 11.1 percent of the workforce, including 162,144 in the District itself—44.3 percent of the District's workforce.^{i, ii} When the federal government sneezes, DC and the region catch a cold.

Today, Washington has the highest work-from-home rate in the country according to the U.S. Census, with real-time occupancy data from Kastle Systems showing DC ranking consistently last among major cities. This unprecedented shift to remote work has devastated our local economy in four critical areas:

First, the impact on small businesses has been severe. DC office activity as measured by Kastle Systems remains at less than half of its pre-COVID level. V, Vi The exodus forced the closure of at least 375 small businesses immediately after COVID, with downtown retail vacancy rates more than doubling from 10 percent in 2019 to 22 percent in 2023. Vii , Viii These aren't just statistics—they represent family-owned restaurants, neighborhood cafes, and local shops that relied on the daily presence of federal workers. Remote-capable workers typically spend \$127 per week near their workplace on food, retail, and services—spending that has now shifted from downtown to residential neighborhoods. ix

Second, this shift has triggered a fiscal crisis through declining commercial property values and reduced tax revenue. DC's office vacancy rate has reached an unprecedented 21.2 percent, with vacant office space increasing by 8.4 million square feet—a staggering 46.2 percent jump—between 2020 and 2023. This vacancy crisis has led to plummeting commercial property values and corresponding tax revenue declines, forcing the District to implement over \$500 million in budget cuts affecting essential services. This economic impact extends to Virginia and Maryland, where tax bases are declining as expenditure needs expand, particularly at Metro.

Third, our public transit systems are facing an existential threat. Pre-pandemic, federal employees represented 40 percent of Metro's weekday ridership. By 2021, this had collapsed to

just 14 percent, causing federal passenger revenue to plunge from \$180 million to \$25.5 million. *xv, *xvi* This dramatic decline has contributed to a \$750 million operating budget gap at WMATA, with a similar shortfall looming in the capital budget *xvii*. The impact extends beyond Metro—federal employees constituted between 40 and 70 percent of regional weekday ridership on the Virginia Railway Express *xviii* and the Maryland Area Regional Commuter system. In Arlington County, for example, federally serving transit stops saw a sharp decline in average weekly boardings. *xix

Fourth, and perhaps most concerning, is the impact on downtown vitality and federal operations. Recent GAO findings show that 17 of 24 federal agencies reviewed used just 25 percent or less of their headquarters capacity in early 2023. This underutilization drains federal resources while creating dead zones in our federal enclaves. Empty streets and vacant buildings contribute to safety concerns, while previously vibrant neighborhoods like Capitol Hill, Foggy Bottom, and Chinatown have experienced notable declines in cultural and social activities. The concerns are concerns as the concerns are concerns as the concerns are concerns.

The federal government demonstrated remarkable resilience during the pandemic, keeping operations running under unprecedented circumstances. However, as private sector employers across the country scale back remote work, the federal government has become an outlier. This position not only impacts operational effectiveness but threatens the economic and social fabric of our nation's capital.

While telework flexibility has its place in modern workforce management, the current situation has created unsustainable challenges for our region. We need a balanced approach that recognizes both the benefits of workplace flexibility and the essential role that in-person work plays in maintaining economic vitality, fostering innovation, and supporting the countless small businesses and services that depend on federal workers. The private sector is far ahead of the federal government on this issue because having workers in the office is proving to be more productive and cost effective.

The federal government must follow suit and set a positive example—federal contractors in particular take cues from the federal government. A return-to-office strategy that brings more federal workers back to their workplaces would help stabilize our local economy, support small businesses, restore public transit ridership, and revitalize our downtown areas. This isn't just about maintaining buildings—it's about maintaining the vibrant, collaborative environment that has long made Washington DC a unique and dynamic capital city.

Thank you for the opportunity to testify. I look forward to your questions.

Page 2

ⁱ Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Occupational Employment and Wage Statistics, Washington-Arlington-Alexandria, DC-VA-MD-WV - May 2023," https://www.bls.gov/oes/2023/may/oes_47900.htm; Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis, "All Employees: Federal Government in Washington-Arlington-Alexandria, DC-VA-MD-WV (MSA)," https://fred.stlouisfed.org/series/SMU11479009091000001SA

ii Congressional Research Services, "Federal Workforce Statistics Sources: OPM and OMB," Updated March 2023, https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/R/R47716

iii U.S. Census Bureau, as reported in The Washington Post, "D.C. leads nation in work-from-home rates, census data shows," September 15, 2022, https://www.washingtonpost.com/dc-md-va/2022/09/15/dc-work-from-home-census/

- viii Downtown DC BID, "2022 State of Downtown Report," July 2022, https://www.downtowndc.org/press_release/2022-state-of-downtown-report/
- ix Ernst & Young, "Remote Work in the Capital Region Report," February 2021, https://greaterwashingtonpartnership.com/wp-content/uploads/2021/02/Remote-work-in-the-Capital-Region-Report_Final.pdf
- ^x CBRE, "Washington DC Office Market Report Q4 2023," January 2024, https://cbreemail.com/cv/ddad7bc5d0cf7b338624f3f1ffaaf58f11737fae
- xi DC Office of Revenue Analysis, "Increasing Levels of Vacant Office Space: The Achilles' Heel of DC's Office Market," December 2023, https://ora-cfo.dc.gov/blog/increasing-levels-vacant-office-space-achilles%E2%80%99-heel-dcs-office-market xii DC Office of the Chief Financial Officer, "February 2023 Revenue Estimate Letter," February 2023, https://ofo.dc.gov/sites/dcfo/publication/attachments/EEB%202023%20Bevenue%20Estimate%20Letter%20.

https://cfo.dc.gov/sites/default/files/dc/sites/ocfo/publication/attachments/FEB%202023%20Revenue%20Estimate%20Letter%20FINAL.pdf

- xiii Executive Office of the Mayor, Government of D.C., "Mayor Bowser Testifies in Support of Her Fiscal Year 2025 Budget, A Fair Shot: Strategic Investments and Shared Sacrifice", April 2024. https://mayor.dc.gov/release/mayor-bowser-testifies-support-her-fiscal-year-2025-budget-fair-shot-strategic-investments
- xiv The Washington Post," Half a Billion in Cuts, Targeted Tax Hike Shape Bowser's D.C. Budget". April 2024. https://www.washingtonpost.com/dc-md-va/2024/04/03/dc-budget-bowser-cuts-tax-hikes/
- xv The Washington Post, "Metro's recovery hinges on federal workers returning to offices," December 15, 2023, https://www.washingtonpost.com/dc-md-va/2024/12/15/metro-return-office-work/
- xvi WMATA Internal Revenue Reports, FY2021-2022
- xvii Washington Metropolitan Area Transit Authority," Facing Massive Budget Shortfall, Metro Releases Budget Proposal that Slashes Service and Increases Fares". December 2023. https://www.wmata.com/about/news/Metro-faces-massive-budget-

- xviii FXBG Advance, "VRE Ridership Has Yet to Recover," November 2023, https://www.fxbgadvance.com/p/vre-ridership-has-yet-to-recover
- xix Virginia Department of Rail and Public Transportation 2024-2025 Strategic Plan, October 2023,
- xx Government Accountability Office, "Federal Real Property: Opportunities Exist to Improve Facility Utilization," GAO-23-106200, July 2023, https://www.gao.gov/assets/gao-23-106200.pdf
- xxi Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, "The effects of remote work on collaboration among information workers," September 2021, https://www.pnas.org/doi/10.1073/pnas.2208598119

iv Kastle Systems, "Back to Work Barometer," Updated January 2024, https://www.kastle.com/safety-wellness/getting-america-back-to-work/

V Kastle Systems data as of December 2024 via Downtown DC Business Improvement District

vi DC Policy Center, "The Impact of Remote Work on DC's Economy," April 2022, https://www.dcpolicycenter.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/05/Remote-work-DC-Policy-Center-April-22-Presentation.pdf

vii DCist, "D.C. Lost At Least 375 Businesses Since Last March. Here's How Those Closures Have Reshaped The City," March 11, 2021, https://dcist.com/story/21/03/11/d-c-lost-at-least-375-businesses-since-last-march-heres-how-those-closures-have-reshaped-the-city/